

 MINUTES
January 20, 2009, 10:00am-12:00pm
	Present
	Beth Lofquist, Carol Burton, Wendy Ford, Michael Dougherty, Pat Brown, Chris Pratt, Brian Railsback, Robert Kehrberg, Bob McMahan, Brian Gastle, Kyle Carter


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich


Announcements

	Minutes
	The minutes of November 25, 2008 and December 9, 2008 stand approved.




DISCUSSION

	Academic Calendar (Beth)
	Beth requested feedback concerning the possibility of including a January Term in place of the May mini-mester.  There was a brief discussion and it was decided to survey faculty for input.  Also, Beth pointed out the spring calendar for next year coordinates the week long break with the Jackson County Public School system with a shorter break earlier in this semester.  This will be the plan from now on when the Easter break is earlier in the semester.  Otherwise there will be a week long break earlier in the semester with a 2-3 day break before Easter weekend.


	Program Deletion and Inactive Status Process (Beth)
	If you are proposing a program be deleted you will need to write a memo to the Provost requesting deletion and stating reasons.  The memo will then be brought before the Council of Deans for discussion.  If endorsed by the COD, the department/college will develop an AA5 and submit it through the curriculum approval process.  Once campus approval has been achieved, the Office of the Provost will request final approval from GA and subsequently the Office of Institutional Effectiveness will notify SACS.
If you are proposing a program move to inactive status, the same procedure above applies, but GA is then informed---approval is not needed from GA.



	Printed Catalog (Beth)
	Beth requested feedback concerning the need for a printed catalog in addition to the online catalog. General consensus supported providing limited copies of the printed catalog to faculty advisors.  It was noted that this would be less of a need if the online index was more detailed.  Beth will explore the possibility of improving the index.  


	Department Head Workshops (Beth)
	Beth is in the process of creating the agenda for the next Department Head workshop and asked COD for feedback.   COD recommended items that need to be added to the agenda.  Robert requested the comment section of the CRD document be added to the agenda.



	Nominations for Committee to Review Non-Tenure Track Policies (Beth)
	Beth asked the deans to let Anne know nominations by Wednesday.


	Liberal Studies Review (Carol)
	
Carol is meeting with the Liberal Oversight Committee tomorrow.  She would like to provide them with feedback and specific recommendations from the deans re: course size, rotation, etc.  

Recommendations:

Wendy – with current financial circumstance A&S cannot make the cuts that are expected for eliminating temporary positions unless they curtail the liberal studies requirements (replacement of ENG 102 with other opportunities so we don’t have to offer 40 sections a year) also cover most of the first year seminars.

Robert – would like variance on class size to offer lectures to 200 students that includes live theatre or film (not previously allowed to do this).  In the current liberal studies package there are lots of exemptions.  We don’t have the same flexibility in some of professional degrees.  We need to look at waivers and exemptions – double counting is easier for some disciplines than others.

Michael – what is sacred about 42 semester hours?  Can it be something else?  Conceptualizing liberal studies in a different way – look at how liberal studies fits into professional preparation programs, making it more seamless.  Are we required to have exemptions or can we say if you are going to do XYZ then here is the track you can be in.  This would get away from double dipping and make liberal studies more meaningful to students.

Bob – we need to satisfy the SACS accreditation of the liberal core (30 credit) – anything we define above that comes at a cost or a benefit.  We need to build a service learning component into it and provide lots of flexibility.   30 hours is a hard number and not arbitrary.  The committee can be very clear about that 30 hour core that cuts across campus.  Anything outside of that should be at the discretion to a great degree of the department and the major.  

Discussion ensued.  

Q:  Are there prescribed policies regarding seats in classes?  

A:  The only one is First year seminar.

Q:  Is it possible to offer substitutions for First Year Seminar?  Can it be spread over fall and spring?

The  Council of Deans will email Carol any other thoughts or suggestions they may have.


	Fall Schedule 2009 (Kyle)
	Our savings now have to occur for fall 2009.  The reversion is up to 6%, and we are being told to plan for 7%.  The reversion could be 8%.  We are going to communicate to campus that decisions must be made now as if we know what the permanent reduction will be – likely we will go with an 8% plan.  Since we are so heavily funded in faculty we have got to focus on fall and cut back, increase class size, etc.

The Provost reviewed the memo send to the deans asking for their immediate attention t the first four items in the next couple of weeks.  The others are important but not as urgent in terms of timeliness.  Kyle opened the floor to questions.

Michael questioned item number 2 – throughout day and week scheduling.  As we move in this direction we need to be sure we don’t get a decrease in enrollment (could get low enrollment for 8am on T/R but higher in M/W/F.  There must be a lot of thought put into the schedules such as no electives at 8a.m. in the morning.  Kyle’s concern is we are compressing our time so good thought must be given to which can be competing.

Robert – when we schedule evening classes they are always low enrolled and usually meet their enrollment target after late registration.  To meet numbers we would have to put a required class in the evening.  He asked that we have some leeway on that.  If our goal is to make sure faculty are not just teaching between 10-2, we can do that.  Trying to push faculty into an arbitrary framework may not work.  

Kyle indicated we are in a conundrum – looking at the matrix of classes clearly we don’t have as many classes as we would like with a capacity of 30+.  One way is to distribute them across the day.  The key is to be careful what is scheduled at these times.  Kyle’s concern is we must have deans and department heads committed to making sure we have fully subscribed courses throughout the day and evening.  We need to maximize our resources.  

R25 issues – Deans and department heads will have to go through the entire curriculum and decide on a reasonable number for each class.  Faculty with larges classes can have an adjusted load.  

Michael – Regarding item #1, we need to be careful if we are going to increase the number of students permanent faculty are teaching while simultaneously cutting the number of part time and fixed term and not a reduction i\n SCH production.  It may mean they still have to teach three to four courses with more students than they are used to.  

Kyle recently looked at a university in Louisiana with 13,000 students and 330 full time faculty.  WCU has 9000 students and  494 full time faculty.  Change from this going to be difficult.  We need to adjust our student ratio.  

KC asked deans to focus on fall schedule for the next ten days.  We are going to have to reduce faculty and likely curtail some of the current searches.  The permanent reduction could be worse than 8%.  

What is most damaging for WCU is the differential between student credit hours budgeted and what we are producing.   We will be short 16,000 hours – 30-33 faculty lines.  Just because we have overproduced in distance learning does not make up that gap.  We have to focus on the resident side of the budget.  Carol will send the summary of the liberal oversight committee meeting tomorrow to COD and copy department heads.  This is also an opportunity to give individuals some options in the summer.  

Q:  When do we let people know they are going to be let go?  

A:  We are committed to having an overall university plan by March 15 or sooner if possible.  The conundrum is that we are not going to know our permanent cuts until April or May.  But we have to move as if we know what they are going to be.   In planning for next year, one year contracts can be notified much sooner and not wait for the overall package announcement.  We will discuss this again.  

Pat indicated a 22% increase in distant learning enrollment.  We likely will continue to see this increase.  Pat is concerned about continuity of these classes – have to counter balance the growth in distance learning.  COD will look at this as soon as we get fall schedule completed.

Kyle requested the deans to start working with their department heads.  Likely questions will come up and some impromptu meetings will be scheduled.  As deans think of items to wrestle with, send Kyle an email – please make them short.  Copy the Council of Deans on all ideas.  Please forward ideas to all of COD.


	Action Items
	Wendy and Robert volunteered to review the matrix.  Kyle stated this does not have to be a formal report.  Write down any ideas on how you might target different groups, etc.  We will come up with basic principles for the deans to apply.  
Beth will follow up with Melissa regarding enrollment from previous semesters.

Robert requested data from Melissa regarding courses that have not been offered in the last 6 semesters. 

Kyle asked the deans to send the required information to Anne by January 26th.  




c:  Terry Welch
